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[Dr. McKinley, message Put Aside Your Pride]   < 280 > 
Well, contrary to what you may be thinking it is not movie night at 
Prestonwood. [pause for congregation laughter] And that brought an abrupt 
a…, change to the context of what we’ve been doing tonight in many ways. 
Although it wasn’t such a bad idea to have one loaded just in case we had 
a rain out, the rest of us could enjoy some [more laughter] time together 
here tonight. But what you’ve just seen was the beginning of an epic. In 
1977 with his creative arts, George Lucas masterfully changed forever the 
context and the direction of the motion picture industry. Each episode of 
the Star Wor…Star Wars trilogy began in just the way that you’ve seen 
tonight with a time and a context that established something of a 
background for the significant story that would begin to unfold. And for 
those of you who have seen, some of you many times, these stories you know 
that, that background would always bring us to a time of galactic conflict 
in which weak human endeavors would try to face off with an evil empire 
and the struggle would come between those who wanted to preserve a…, 
humanity and the future of the world and those of course who would destroy 
and who would ultimately lead into darkness. And I share that with you 
tonight because in much the same way as the Star Wars epic and trilogy 
began with this time continuum that dropped us into a time and a moment 
and a place; in the same way the portion of Scripture that I’m going to 
share with you tonight does exactly the same thing. 
 
If you have your Bible I want you to open it to John chapter 13. We’ve 
been talking tonight about who Jesus is and what Jesus has done for us and 
I love that beautiful song that was just sung together about Jesus, the 
Lover of our soul and the fact that all of this is not about us but it’s 
about Him. And Rick I wanna say to you and to that Praise Team, what a 
great job you guys did tonight. It was a wonderful time of worship for all 
of us. [pause for applause] But saying that I look tonight at John chapter 
13 and just as you have seen in this little clip of something that has 
become all so familiar, this is a portion of Scripture with which you need 
to become familiar. Because in this portion of Scripture tonight we see a 
compression of time, of space and of movement in history toward something 
that was a defining change in the life and in the ministry of our Savior 
Jesus Christ. The Bible says in John 13 in verse 1: 
 
1Now before the Feast of the Passover, when Jesus knew that His hour had 
come that He should depart from this world to the Father, having loved His 
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own who were in the world, He loved them to the end. 2And supper being 
ended, the devil having already put it in the heart of Judas Iscariot, 
Simon’s son, to betray Him, 3Jesus knowing that the Father had given all 
things into His hand, and that He had come from God and was going to God, 
 
That’s just the background. Heh! That’s what those 3 verses are. Those 3 
verses are compressing everything that has happened in the life, in the 
ministry of Jesus, from His incarnation to the events that are beginning 
to unfold here leading to His crucifixion. We are right, as though it 
were, on the fulcrum of change between what has been coming to this moment 
and what will take place in a moment in history and will change everything 
hereafter. And it’s in this moment of time and in this sequence of history 
that we have an opportunity to pause and to see what Jesus has to say to 
His disciples and to those who will be His followers, about what it is 
that He desires of them and what is most important to Him. John 13 is the 
opening what is know as the Upper Room Discourse. Apart from the Sermon On 
The Mount, it is the longest of the discourses, that is of the messages 
and the teachings of Jesus and yet this specific teaching related only to 
the disciples in that upper room in the final hours that they would spend 
with Jesus before they would make their way out to the Garden of 
Gethsemane and before the events would begin to unfold that would lead to 
His trial, to His mockery and to His crucifixion. And yet as Jesus was in 
the midst of this and all that is happening as we see it in the context of 
John 13, 1 thru 3, all of these things are…are converging in this moment. 
What does Jesus do? Look at verse 4, the Bible says Jesus: 
 
4rose from supper, He laid aside His garments, He took a towel and He 
girded Himself. 5And after that He poured water into a basin and He began 
to wash the disciples feet, and to wipe them with a towel, which He was 
girded. 
 
It’s amazing how all of these statements of history and background and 
context are all coming together and we have a sense that something big is 
about to happen and then suddenly we come down into the scene and here in 
this moment Jesus is taking a towel and Jesus is girding, as though it 
were, the…the loins, girding the draping of His skirts there, laying aside 
His coat. He’s getting on His knees and He’s washing the feet of the 
disciples and here we enter into a moment of time where Jesus Christ is 
doing something of great significance as He is beginning the process of 
moving toward the cross. Well, let’s continue to read what the Bible has 
to say about what happened here, for if we drop down in verse 12 He says: 
 
12When he had finished washing their feet, taken His garments, and He sat 
down again, and He said to them, “Do you know what I’ve done to you? 13You 
call Me Teacher and Lord, and you say well, for so I am. 14If I then, your 
Lord and Teacher, have washed your feet, you also ought to wash one 
another’s feet. 15For I have given you an example, that you should do as I 
have done to you. 16Most assuredly, I say to you, a servant is not greater 
than his master; nor is he who is sent greater than he who sent him. 17If 
you know these things, happy are you if you do them.” 
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No doubt about it from this portion of Scripture, the act that Jesus 
performed in this moment was both an illustration and an inst…and an 
instruction as to what it would mean to be a follower of Jesus Christ in 
the days to come. I started a new series, that I gave you just a little 
bit of background information on, a couple of weeks ago, that I’m calling, 
What Does The Lord Require Of Me. Because I believe that in this day and 
hour more than ever before the church of Jesus Christ needs to pause and 
ask the question, what is it the God desires to see in my life and in your 
life if we are truly devoted followers of Jesus Christ? What is it that 
Jesus expects of us? And what is it that the Lord requires of us? And I 
believe that if we are going to gain an understanding of what it means to 
be a follower of Jesus Christ, living in the year 2004, living in this 
day, this culture, this cultural war in which we are engaged in today, 
living in this present darkness and seeking to shine forth as light to 
give evidence of the truth and of the glory of Jesus Christ, then it’s 
important that we understand the characteristics of true followers of 
Jesus. And without over-simplifying what I’ve just read to you, but in an 
attempt to simply paraphrase what Jesus is saying and what Jesus is doing. 
I think He made an incredible statement right in this moment in history 
and this is what He said, if you want to be My follower you must put aside 
your pride. Following Jesus begins with dealing with yourself. If you’re 
gonna be a follower of Jesus Christ and if I’m going to be a follower of 
Jesus Christ then to follow Christ is to put aside pride. We live in a 
world that is overpopulated with self-serving people. The whole goal and 
ambition of so much of the world and the activity of the world around us 
on a daily basis all has to do with that which will help me, benefit me 
and make me the center of the universe. And yet Jesus Christ begins here 
in these final moments with His disciples to lay out for them the plan of 
followship and He makes it very clear if you’re gonna follow Me you’ve 
gotta get this straight, following Me means putting aside your pride. I 
believe that pride is the number one obstacle that keeps us from following 
Jesus Christ. Peter who was here and a part of this event, I sort of 
overlooked and left out the portion that relates to him. I’ll talk more 
specifically about that next week. But Peter was he…here in this moment 
and Jesus started to wash the feet of Peter and…and Peter immediately did 
what so many would do, he said, O Lord you can’t do this to me. Heh! It 
was actually an expression of his own pride. He completely misjudged what 
Jesus was doing and what this was all about. And so he wanted to appear 
better than the other disciples so he decided he’d get a little lower, 
he’d try to be a little more humble. Jesus may wash the feet of the others 
but He’s not gonna wash my feet. And yet it was this same Peter who later 
in 1 Peter chapter 5 and verse 5 made this statement and I can’t help but 
wonder was he reflecting on this moment when he said: 
 
…”God resists the proud, But He gives grace to the humble.” 
 
Peter wasn’t the only one who remembered that. James, in his epistle, in 
his letter said this as well:   [James 4:6] 
 
…”God resists the proud, But He gives grace to the humble.” 
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And if you will stop and think about it, everything in the Christian life 
ultimately begins and ends with us having to set aside our pride. HOW DO 
YOU START THE CHRISTIAN LIFE? HOW DO YOU BEGIN THIS JOURNEY OF BEING A 
CHRIST FOLLOWER? 
 
Well, the Bible is…makes it abundantly clear, there’s only one way that 
you can be saved and that is by grace and that is through FAITH. And if 
you’ll think about it faith is the release of self-effort to obtain or 
achieve my own salvation. Faith takes me to the place in life where I 
can’t depend on myself to earn brownie points that will take me to heaven. 
Faith takes me to the place where I realize that I have no ability to earn 
salvation of my own goodness or of my own merit or of my own work, because 
I am completely dependent on one thing and that is the grace of God. 
That’s why the Bible says in Ephesians 2:8 and 9: 
 
8For by grace you are saved through faith, and that not of yourselves; it’s 
the gift of God, 9not of works, lest anyone of us should boast. 
 
And the only way that any person can ever begin to be a Christ follower is 
they have to come to the place in their life where they are willing to 
turn from themselves and to turn from their pride and to turn from their 
own effort and their own righteousness and put faith and trust in Christ 
and Christ alone for salvation. 
 
But not only is that the first step of the Christian life, that’s how you 
become a Christian, it’s by faith. It’s also the first step of Christian 
OBEDIENCE. Because the Bible says that when we believe on the Lord Jesus 
Christ that we are to confess the Lord Jesus Christ and the Bible’s public 
confession of Christ is seen in the picture of baptism and you know the 
amazing thing about baptism is that baptism is a picture of self-denial as 
it requires submission and identification with Christ in His death burial 
and resurrection. Have you ever thought about how weird it is that we get 
people who come to church, who dress up in cloths, who get all fixed up 
and we get em here and get em undressed, put em in a robe and put em under 
the water. Heh! I mean this is a church that to join you have to get wet. 
You do, and that’s kind of a strange thing isn’t it? Why do we do that? 
Because there’s something magic up in that water and every time somebody 
goes under that water their sins all wash away? Because we have some kind 
of power from God that is unique? No! That water up there’s just like your 
bath water and we hope that it’s as warm as most bath water when we get in 
there on Saturdays and Sundays. But you see that baptism is a picture that 
identifies me…me with Christ. Baptism is a message without words. It says 
the person that I was before I knew Jesus, I’m not that person anymore. 
This is how I’ve come, I’ve come just as I am to Jesus. But I’ve put my 
faith and trust in Jesus and just as Jesus came and died on the cross for 
my sins, so my life is put away in Christ and I am buried with Him and now 
I am raised to walk and to live in a new life in Christ. It’s all because 
of what He’s done. He’s cleansed me. He’s changed me. He’s made me a new 
person. I’m identified with Christ. But if you ever do that, to ever be 
baptized you have to be willing to submit. There’s only one way that I or 
anybody else can get somebody under the water, they have to be willing to 
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submit. Heh! Some of the funniest baptismal services are when you get 
people up there who are not willing to submit. You get them, you say, “I 
baptize you in the name of the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit;” you 
put your hand down and suddenly you realize they’re not goin anywhere. 
[pause for congregation laughter] Now there’s a secret, you just simply 
kick their feet and go that way, that all you have to do. [more laughter] 
I learned that a long time ago. It’s a quick movement, you just…you just 
kick em and go and then you know they’re comin up tryin to figure out what 
happened. [more laughter] But the reality is, is that to ever see anybody 
baptized you have to submit. I really believe that is one of the reasons 
that the Lord requires baptism as a step of Christian obedience. Baptism 
doesn’t add anything to our salvation, it just tells us from the beginning 
this isn’t about you anymore, it’s all about Jesus. And it means that from 
this point forward you’re not going to live your life strutting yourself, 
you’re gonna live your life as a changed person for Jesus Christ. So you 
see faith takes me to the point in my life where I have to understand that 
I have to release all of my self effort. Baptism is a picture of self-
denial, it’s no more about me.  
 
And then the Christian life is ultimately a life of SERVICE and service is 
an attitude of self-control as it shows that I do not live for myself, but 
I now live for others and Jesus said, I want you to live under a new 
control. I’m your Master and if I as your Master have now become a servant 
then I want you to live under My leadership as My servant. And when you 
serve others you are serving Me. What Jesus wants in every one of us is 
the attitude of a servant, because a servant mind and a servant heart is 
likeness to Jesus Christ. We live in a world that’s always telling that we 
need to have it our way, that we need to take charge, that we need to take 
care of ourselves and certainly there is a sense in life in which we are 
responsible and we do not need to be victims in this world. But there is a 
much greater sense in which in this culture in which we live we need to 
see and to hear the message of Christ who says, to be My follower I want 
you to focus in on this; it’s about laying aside your pride. In the gospel 
of Mark, chapter 8, verses 34 and 35 I think you see again afresh and anew 
the significance of what Jesus did. Listen to what the Scripture says: 
 
34When He had called the people to Himself, with the disciples also, He 
said to them, “Whoever desires to come after Me, let him deny himself, and 
take up his cross, and…” 
 
What’s the rest of it? 
 
“…follower Me.” 
 
Okay, what does it take to be a follower? You have to deny yourself, you 
have to take up your cross and follow Me. 
 
35“For whoever desires to save his life will lose it, but whoever loses his 
life for My sake and the gospel will save it.” 
 
Do you see that the this whole thing called being a Christian is all about 
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learning what it means to become a servant to God through our Savior Jesus 
Christ and in a way that it is expressed in the lives of others that we 
interact with every single day. You see I am to surrender myself wholly 
and fully to be a servant of Jesus Christ. And so what I wanna do in the 
remainder of the time that I have with you tonight, the next hour and 45 
minutes, is that I wanna take time to, I am kidding, now you don’t need to 
leave, okay I’m just kidding. But I wanna talk to you about what Jesus did 
and why Jesus did this in this minute. Why did He do it and what did He 
do? 
 
Well, one of the most important things for me to share with you tonight 
from this passage of Scripture in John chapter 13 is that Jesus did what 
He did in that moment as A REBUKE TO THE DISCIPLE’S DISCUSSION. He did it 
as a rebuke to the disciple’s discussion. You say, well what do you mean 
by that? Because here I am reading all this history and what’s unfolding 
and…and He’s there and all these things are happening and then Jesus just 
suddenly appears and begins to wash feet. What’s the significance? Well, 
hold your hand there in the gospel of John and turn back just a few pages 
to Luke chapter 22, Luke 22. Because there’s something very significant 
that happened just before we got this little digest of history in John 13. 
Before they entered the Upper Room, before they sat down to begin this 
process and to share this meal that ultimately was the place where Jesus 
would wash their feet, the Bible says to us here in Luke 22, verse 24: 
 
But there was also rivalry among them,… 
 
That is the disciples. 
 
…as to which of them should be considered… 
 
The what? 
 
…the greatest. 
 
On the way to the supper, on the way to the Upper Room, the big point of 
little private discussion going on off on the side, who among us is the 
greatest? Who’s gonna be number one? Everybody was caught up in their role 
and themselves and their needs and it was all about them. And Jesus, 
knowing what they talked about said to them in verse 25: 
 
… “The Kings of the Gentiles exercise lordship over them, and those who 
exercise authority over them are called benefactors. But not so among you; 
on the contrary, he who is greatest among you, let him be as the younger, 
and he who governs as he who…” 
 
What’s the word? 
 
“…serves.” 
 
If you wanna be great you have to be a servant and one of the reasons that 
Jesus did what He did in that moment is that He did it as a rebuke to His 
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disciples discussion who had been caught up in the process of trying to 
size up and measure off their role, their position, their importance, 
their significance. We do it every day. We live in a world that every 
single day what we do, that we walk around trying to size up other people 
and tryin to measure. How important are you? How big are you? How a…, how 
does that compare to me? We do it by the cars we drive and the cloths we 
wear and the people we know and the things we have. I mean that’s what the 
world’s about isn’t it? If you wanna be known, if you wanna be popular, if 
you wanna be important, if you wanna be significant you have to know… 
< turn tape >  …have this and that’s the world in which we live. It’s a 
world that measures and sizes people to determine who is the greatest. 
 
Andrew Murray, a wonderful writer said this: 
 
“Our lack of humility is the sufficient explanation of every defect of 
failure.” 
 
And the thing that is wrong in so many of our lives is that the thing that 
keeps us from following Christ is our pride. Even those of us who are the 
disciples. I really believe that there’s nothing more important for us to 
review and rehearse on a regular basis than how am I dealing with pride. 
Now some of you tonight are immediately thinking, wait a minute, I thought 
pride was a good thing. I thought you oughta have pride in your work and 
pride in your family and pride in your church and pride in…there is a good 
kind of pride. Let me be sure that I say that and so that there’s not a 
mistake or a misunderstanding about what I’m talking about here. There’s a 
good kind of pride, it’s dignity and respect and honor, that’s good pride. 
But there’s a bad pride and the bad pride is that that focuses on conceit 
and arrogance and independence. Frankly, the easiest way to describe it is 
just look at the word. P – R – I – D – E, what’s the middle letter in 
pride? Would you say it. “I” Keep saying it. “I” We all have “I” trouble. 
Heh, we all have “I” trouble and the problem in our lives is the focus 
that causes me to look at everybody and everything in light of me. You see 
pride is something that’s very easy to see in someone else and very hard 
to see in me. I can look at another person and say, they’re arrogant, 
they’re conceited, but you see it’s such a subtle thing in my life because 
I prayed about it first. [pause for slight congregation laughter] You know 
it’s amazing how it begins to get in to me. And yet I wanna just quickly 
rehearse for you as Jesus rebuked the disciples why it is tonight that we 
need to deal forthrightly with this issue of pride in our lives. Because I 
do believe that there are some things about pride that we need to be 
reminded of time and time again, the BAD KIND OF PRIDE. 
 
One is that pride EXAGGERATES MY PERCEPTION OF MY OWN IMPORTANCE. It 
exaggerates my perception of my own importance. It tends to make me think 
in terms of me being the center of the universe and I think if Rick Warren 
has done anything that has been of great value to every one of us in his 
book The Purpose Driven Life, is that when you open to chapter one and you 
read the first sentence it says these words: 
 
“It’s not about me!” 
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I’m telling you can save a lot of money in counseling and debt if you can 
ever get to the place that you can really accept, it’s not about me. You 
see so much of life is the exaggeration of the perception of our own 
importance. It’s what makes us think that we are the exception, that we 
will avoid the consequences, that we can get by with what others cannot 
and yet you see the reality is, is that we have to deal with the fact that 
we are not exceptions and that we are all people who have the same need 
for the same grace and the same mercy and therefore the same service to 
almighty God. 
 
Mohammad Ali has never been know as a…, a poster child for humility. Heh! 
His a…, career was basically built on his ability to brag and to a…, speak 
out. And something very interesting happened at one occasion in the height 
of his career. Apparently Mohammad Ali got on an airplane and was going to 
make a trip and when he sat down on that airplane the flight attendant 
began to give the pre-flight instructions and they started taxing out and 
when they did she looked down and noticed that Mohammad Ali didn’t have 
his seatbelt on. She knew who he was but she walked by and she very 
curdi…in a very curious and kind fashion simply said a…, “Sir I’m sorry,” 
she said, “But you need to buckle your seatbelt.” And just like that he 
looked at her and he said: 
 
“Superman don’t need no seatbelt!” 
 
And just like that she looked at him and said: 
 
“And Superman don’t need no airplane neither.” 
 
Heh, heh, heh, heh! [pause for congregation laughter] You see sometimes we 
tend to exaggerate our own importance and it’s very important that we see 
and that we understand that that’s the problem with pride. 
 
There’s something else that pride does, pride STUNTS MY SPIRITUAL GROWTH. 
It stunts my spiritual growth. It’s what makes me unreachable and 
unteachable. Proverbs 26 in verse 12 says: 
 
Do you see a man who’s wise in his own eyes? There is more hope for a fool 
than for him. 
 
You see one of the reasons that I keep making the same mistakes is that I 
am unwilling to come to terms with my own pride. It was William Bolitho 
who said: 
 
“The most important thing in life is not to capitalize on our gains, any 
fool can do that. The really important thing is to profit from your loses. 
That requires intelligence and it makes the difference between a man of 
sense and a fool.” 
 
You see it’s important for us to learn through the things that we go 
through in life and to grow and pride prevents my growth. There’s a third 
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thing that pride does in my life according to the Bible and that is that 
pride POISONS MY RELATIONSHIPS. If there’s anything that will destroy a 
good relationship it’s pride. Somebody said that prides the only disease, 
when you have it, it makes other people sick. Heh! It’s true and pride 
poisons my relationships. In the book of James, James simply said in James 
chapter 4, verses 1 and 2: 
 
Where do all the wars and fights and strife and contentions come from? 
 
He says that: 
 
We fight with one another and we compete with one another but the issue 
is, is that it’s an issue of pride. 
 
It’s what we want from other people and pride poisons our relationships. I 
heard about a little boy who was gettin ready to go to church on Sunday 
and he kept looking in the mirror and fixing himself and he finally looked 
at his sister and said, “You know I’m really struggling with something,” 
he said, “I think I’m guilty of the sin of vanity.” He said, “Every time I 
look in a mirror I just look at myself and I think, man, what a hunk.” She 
said, “Oh that’s not a sin,” she said, “That’s just ignorance, let’s go to 
church.” Heh, heh, [pause for congregation laughter] Pride, it poisons my 
relationships. Proverbs 13:10: 
 
By pride comes nothing but strife,… 
 
And one of the primary reasons for strife and conflict in relationships 
between husbands and wives, between parents and children, between…between 
work associates and schoolmates is the problem of pride. 
 
And then pride INCREASES MY STRESS AND IT FUELS MY ANXIETY. It increases 
my stresses and it fuels my anxieties. When I’m proud, I’m insecure, I’m 
needy, I’m constantly needing the attention and the affirmation of others 
and the result of that is, is if I’m not getting that or I’m not satisfied 
with that then I’m anxious and I’m stressed out and performing and I’m 
tryin to get other people’s attention and I’m fearful that ultimately I’m 
going to be exposed. And so you see what Jesus did that moment that He got 
down and began to wash the disciples feet, He did it as a rebuke to His 
disciples, because He wanted them to see, He wanted them to know and He 
wanted them to understand that there is no place for pride in the life of 
a Christ follower. 
 
But what He did, He not only did as a rebuke to His disciples, He did it 
as A REFLECTION OF HIS OWN MISSION. What Jesus did that day was that He 
who was the sovereign One had become a servant. And we understand the 
magnitude of this, not in John 13, but in the book of Philippians chapter 
2. So permit me, if you will, just to make one other reference here to 
Philippians 2 and look there with me just for a moment because there’s 
such a powerful statement in the Scripture here in Philippians chapter 2. 
The Bible says beginning in verse 3: 
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3Let nothing be done through selfish ambition or conceit, but in lowliness 
of mind let each esteem others better than himself. 4Let each of you look 
out not only for his own interests, but for the interests of others. 5Let 
this mind… 
 
Literally, let this attitude. 
 
…be in you that was also in Christ Jesus, 6who, being in the form of God, 
did not consider it robbery to be equal with God, 7but made Himself of no 
reputation, taking the form of a servant, and coming in the likeness of 
men. 8And being found in appearance as a man, He humbled Himself and became 
obedient to the point of death, even the death of the cross. 
 
This same Jesus who was born in a manger but whose life was prophesied 
hundreds of years before His birth, was born in order that He might die 
for us. And the ultimate act of service was not the washing of the feet of 
the disciples, it was the taking of the stripes and the bruise and the 
shame and the nails for our sins on Calvary and Jesus in this moment 
reflected the totality of His ministry. For when He served the disciples, 
washing their feet, there could be nothing that He would do more 
significant than to get low enough than to be nailed to a cross and to be 
a public exhibit of shame and of service through His death for us. And so 
it’s important for us to see that what Jesus did on the cross, Jesus has 
called us to do by serving others, to taste something of Calvary in order 
that we might through our lives benefit others. 
 
There’s a third thing that I want you to see tonight and that is not only 
that what Jesus did He did as a rebuke to the discussion of the disciples 
and that He did it as a reflection of His own mission when He came to 
become and take the form of a servant. But what He did, He made it very 
clear, it was a REQUIREMENT FOR EVERY FUTURE GENERATION. He says it right 
here in John 13. He said: 
 
“For I have given you…” 
 
Verse 15! 
 
…an example, that you should do as I have done to you.” 
 
Not just that we should wash each others feet, but that in reality that 
what that foot washing represented that we would take and that we would do 
to people in every place and in every opportunity as we can by the grace 
of God, that we would be servants to others in the name of Jesus. There 
are a lot of ways to wash feet for the kingdom of God. I believe one of 
the greatest ways you can wash feet in our present day, in the church, is 
by choosin to park a little further away so somebody else can have a 
closer space. I think that’s something you can do, you can choose to do. I 
think it’s when you go over there and you work with little boys and girls 
who need someone, not just to take care of them, but to share with them 
the love of Christ and to minister to them the love of Christ, so that 
parents and family members and friends can be a part of a place where they 
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can grow spiritually. I think one of the greatest tragedies in the church 
is that we can fill sanctuaries and we have empty places of service and at 
preschool and the children’s ministry in the church. Jesus said: 
 
“Let the little children come unto Me.” 
 
He said: 
 
“If you even give a cup of cold water in My name to a child it will be 
rewarded in heaven.” 
 
Now that’s just stuff we can do here around the church and there are a 
whole lot of other things. But you see beyond just what we do at church, 
service is to become a very part of the character of our lives day in and 
day out as people interact and exchange with us that suddenly they are 
struck by the fact that there’s something about this man or about this 
woman that is not self-serving and self-focused, but that somehow every 
time they’re around you or me they feel like that we are focusing on them 
rather than focusing on us. That’s the attitude that Jesus is looking for 
in us. 
 
One final thing that I want you to see tonight and that is that what Jesus 
did He did as a recipe for our own good. What He did was very important as 
a rebuke, it was very clearly a reflection of what He had come to do. He 
made it clear it was a requirement, it wasn’t optional. From now on, if 
you’re gonna be my follower you’ve gotta be a servant. But He didn’t 
finish there. He made it clear it’s A RECIPE FOR OUR OWN GOOD. He said in 
verse 17: 
 
“If you know these things, happy are you if you do them.” 
 
He said if you know this, you’ll be happy if you do it. He said listen to 
Me, this whole world is upside-down, the world’s always telling you that 
you just need to take in and take in and take in for yourself and that’s 
gonna fulfill you. Well, the truth of the matter is that’s like sticking 
your head in the water and takin a deep breath, you’ll choke and drown. 
And most people are drowning in their own self-indulgence and they can’t 
figure out why they’re so unfulfilled. But Jesus said if you wanna be 
happy here’s the way to happiness, it’s that you begin to focus on serving 
other people. 
 
One week ago today, Wednesday morning last week I was in the city of David 
in the Republic of Panama. I had the incredible joy and privilege of 
traveling there with my son Joseph and with Ross Robinson and his son Ty, 
with Sondra Saunders from our children’s ministry here and Yvonne Pickens 
as together we all had the opportunity to go and to distribute the 
shoeboxes from Operation Christmas Child and Samaritan’s Purse Ministries 
to two very needy regions of Panama. It’s one of the greatest things I’ve 
ever done in my life. But on that morning I had the opportunity of sharing 
a devotional with our team of 30 or 40 who were going to, that day, go out 
into this area and meet the needs of these children. And as I did that 
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day, I chose as my text for my devotion, John 13. You know I just saw a 
lot of parallels; Jesus washing feet and we were giving shoeboxes. There 
was just somethin neat about the feet and the shoeboxes. And then I even 
thought about the fact that, you know Jesus said happy are you if you do 
it and I thought about how many of those boxes wrapped in wrapping paper 
were probably Nikki boxes and on the side it said, “Just do it!” Heh! That 
was kind of a cool thought and so I had the privilege of doing that and 
all day long all I did was to give out hundreds of shoeboxes. I thought 
you might like to see a couple of pictures. For any of you who put lolly 
pops in your shoebox, maybe you oughta just see and know and then some 
little girls opening their box, there was an Etch-A-Sketch there and it 
was just an incredible moment to see and to experience what these 
children, of course no air, it was 90+ degrees every day and Ross and I 
had a great time with this group of kids as we sat there and as they 
opened the boxes. But you know, it dawned on me that I had more fun doing 
that, I think, than opening any Christmas present I’ve ever opened in my 
life. In fact, do you know the one thought that never crossed my mind over 
3 days of gift distribution last week, the one thought that I never had?  
Where’s my gift? I never even thought about it. I could remember how many 
times as a child I would go to the Christmas tree and look under the tree 
and say how many packages are there and how many have my name on it and 
which one’s the biggest and the smallest? Did my brother get a bigger one 
than I did? But you know what? I never even had that thought the oth…last 
week because the greatest joy of my life was not thinking about me, it was 
just thinking about them. And you know you don’t have to make a journey to 
a foreign country to make a journey out of the land of pride. You just 
have to begin to serve and when you put aside your pride that’s the first 
step of becoming a follower of Jesus Christ. 
 
 
 


